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A well regulated militia being necessary 
to the security of a free state, the right 
of the people to keep and bear arms 

shall not be infringed.

DRRC Election
Chuck Adams

The next Annual Meeting of 
DRRC is scheduled for 7 p.m. July 
7. Election of Officers & Directors 
for the coming year will be held 
and voting is by ballot for Board 
positions. Per our By-laws “all voting 
is exercised individually and not by 
proxy”. “Only Senior, Old Time, and 
Life Members are eligible to vote”.

The DRRC Board is composed 
of five (5) Officers, President, Vice 
President, Secretary, Treasurer, 
Executive officer and six (6) 
Directors. Terms of office are two 
years. This July the terms of the 
President, Secretary, Executive 
Officer, and three (3) Directors 
will expire; these are the positions 
to be voted on. Persons who have 
completed one two year term are 
eligible to serve for a second two year 
term if re-elected by the membership.

Nominations from the floor 
may be proposed if the nominee 
is present, meets the position 
requirements, and has agreed to 
be nominated and serve if elected, 
beginning July 7, 2016 through 
June 30, 2018.

Nominees for DRRC Board of 
Directors (received as of May 3.)

For President: Tom Hatch 
-Tom currently serves as one of the 
DRRC Directors. Tom has been 
a police officer for over 26 years. 
He served as a Marine prior to 
joining law enforcement. He has 
experience working with lobbyists, 
investment professionals and peers, 
working to create efficient and safe 
working environments. As president 
his goal is to work for the DRRC 
membership, to be open minded to 
do what is best for our members.

 If elected to be President his then 
vacant Board position will be filled 
through Board action. That person is 
eligible to run for election next year 
for a two year term.

For Secretary: Rick Benjamin - 
Rick has completed his first two year 
term as Secretary and is eligible to 
run for a second term. He has been 
a member of DRRC since 1987 and 

as an RSO since 2012. He is a life 
member of NRA and CRPA and a 
member of OSSA. He served in the 
US Marines, 1975-81. 

For Treasurer: Larry Farey – Larry 
has completed his first two year term 
as Treasurer and is eligible to run 
for a second term. He has worked to 
improve fiscal accountability through 
QuickBooks software and fiscal 
reporting. He is currently managing 
small business companies for his wife 
and his business - Suburban Firearms.

For Executive Officer: Ben 
Edman - Ben has completed his 
first two year term as Executive 
Officer and is eligible to run for 
a second term. His primary duty 
is to maintain the club calendar. 
This is a challenging job involving 
interaction with many individuals 
and agencies. He is responsible to 
screen all requests for use of DRRC 
facilities and communicate requests 
from agencies, shooting disciplines, 
individuals, to appropriate DRRC 
Officers and the DRRC Board. 
He has streamlined the scheduling 
process through use of electronic 
forms and links. 

For Board of Directors – (Vote for 
3 Director Positions): Bill Trousdale 
- Bill has completed his first two year 
term as a Director and is eligible 
to run for a second term. Active as 
Discipline Director and shooter for 
Silhouette and a Director at the state 
level for 6 years. 

Steve Irving - Steve has been 
a member of DRRC for about 

26 years. In early the 2000’s he 
served as a Director two terms on 
the Board. He is eligible to run 
again. He has served in the past as 
a Discipline Director for Muzzle 
Loaders for twelve years.

Jack Regele – Jack has been a 
member of DRRC since 1993. He 
has served in the past as a Director for 
DRRC for two terms and is eligible 
to run again. His particular shooting 
interests are black powder cartridge 
and shooting muzzle loaders.

Pete Tewes – Pete has been a 
member of DRRC for a bit over 
three years. He is a club RSO and 
Life NRA and IHMSA member. 
His interests include handloading 
and the arbor press. Pete is active in 
the metallic silhouette and rimfire 
challenge disciplines. He is employed 
as an automation and control 
engineer for OHSU.

2016 Annual Work Day
Ron Carey

To those of you who participated 
in Work Day, April 16, 2016, thanks 
to each and every one of you. We 
had 14 projects this year and 94 
of you showed up and helped to 
complete most of them. A couple of 
those unfinished projects will soon 
be done and one project never ends : 
weed whacking and grass mowing.

Every Tuesday morning between 
8 am and noon we have maintenance 
work to do. Come on down and 
put in time working toward your 
required 8 hours for the year. 
Everyone is required to work 8 hours 
for the year or pay $150.

Many thanks to all crew foremen, 
time keepers, cooks and DRRC staff 
for your help and participation on 
this day.

Blackpowder Cartridge 
Rifle Buffalo Match
Dave Kendall, BPCR Director

Saturday April 30th was a fine day 
for a match. We shot the steel buffalo 
silhouette at 800, 900 and 1000 yds. 
We shot three sighters at each distance 
and ten shots for score. Thirty possible 



Club Directory
Officers
President, Hal Halverson.................................503/667-4360

halofit@aol.com
Vice President, Joe Keller.................................503/760-3454

info@douglasridge.org
Secretary, Rick Benjamin..................................503/658-4956

rick.benjamin@frontier.com
Treasurer, Larry Farey......................................503/970-7628

larryf@suburbanfirearms.com
Executive Officer, Ben Edman.........................503/319-9359

ben.edman.pdx@gmail.com
Board Member, Tom Hatch............................503/803-8480

paroditj@ymail.com
Board Member, Bill Trousdale.........................503/667-4804
Board Member, Sue Nilsen..............................503/663-7556

susnil@juno.com
Board Member, Stan Pate................................503/309-1862
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Board Member, Bill Slonecker.........................503/666-3761

bslonecker@msn.com
Board Member, Bill Wood...............................503/784-3551

wrw303@comcast.net

Discipline Directors
.22 Rimfire Challenge Steel, Ben Edman..........503/319-9359

ben.edman.pdx@gmail.com
Adult Smallbore, Bob Stevens...........................503-957-3624

r.stevens25@frontier.com
Archery, Frank Womack....................................503-970-3196

Frank.Womack@gmail.com
Black Powder, Don Edwards............................503/830-0506

donledwardsjr@gmail.com
Black Powder Cartridge, Dave Kendall.............503/666-8379

dthegkendall@gmail.com
Service Rifle, Todd Hanson.............................503/704-6102

thanson580@aol.com
Handgun Silhouette, Greg Watson..................503/663-9363

greg@g-and-s-welding.com
High Power, Carl Haggland............................503/281-2927

highpower@ossa.org
Hunter Education, Bill Hendrix.......................503/539-0289

inspectorbill@msn.com
Hunter’s Sight-In, Tom Hatch.........................503-803-8480

paroditj@comcast.net
Ladies Night, Paul Meier.................................503/631-8160

pmdesign40@gmail.com
Smallbore, Junior, Glen Miller.........................503/799-6641

ggmiller2@gmail.com
Sporting Clays, Hal Halverson.........................503/667-4360
Three Gun, Markus Wigle................................503/317-7769

markuspwigle@gmail.com
Trap, Dick Jennings.........................................503/655-5405
USPSA Dan Carpenter.....................................503/307-9341

gunrangejunky@gmail.com
Youth Shotgun, Dick Jennings.........................503/655-5405

Others
Chief Environmental Officer, Dave Kendall......503/666-8379

dthegkendall@gmail.com
Chief Range Safety Officer, Mike Holder.........503/970-6347

crso@douglasridge.org
Christmas Party Chair, Nils Bittner..................503/407-6571

bittnerlights@comcast.net
Long Term Planning Chair, Chuck Adams.......503/658-2955

at6guy@frontier.com
Memorials and Cards, Nils Bittner...................503/407-6571

bittnerlights@comcast.net
Project Coordinator, Ron Carey.......................503/668-4212

ron.careycon@yahoo.com
Public Relations Director, Bill Mattes...............503/351-4224

mattes@cascadeaccess.com
Newsletter Editor, Bruce Hanson.....................503/631-2998

bruceh@ccgmail.net
Scout Coordinator, Arlo Gatchel......................503/771-0540

gatchels@yahoo.com
Range Host, Terry  and Mitzi Bennett.............503/637-6161
Gun Show Booth Coordinator, Dan Day.........503/695-2679

gamshara@cascadeaccess.com
Webmaster, Charlie McAlister..........................503/351-8360

webmaster@douglasridge.org
Club House.....................................................503/637-3131

General Meetings
2016: 07/07, 08/04, 09/01, 10/06, 11/03

Board Meetings
2016: 07/28, 08/25, 09/22, 10/27, 11/24

points, a simple hit or miss.
High score, 19/30 Dave Kendall, 

2nd place, 12/30 Ryan Kendall, and 
third place, 8/30 Steve Irving.

Each shooter also is responsible 
for casting their own bullets and 
loading their own cartridges and 
are shot with open sights, off cross-
sticks, no prone and no shooting 
jackets! We welcome anyone who 
wants to watch and learn, we will 
also let you try our own rifles and 
help you get your first “hit” at 
distances of a half mile plus.

Junior Olympics
Spencer Jacobs

(Note: Spencer Jacobs is a Junior 
club member who was able to attend 
the Junior Olympics Shooting 
competition with assistance from the 
DRRC Junior Fund)

I had the privilege to compete 
in the National Junior Olympic 
Championships. They were held in 
Colorado Springs, at the Olympic 
Training Center. I qualified for both 
Air rifle and Smallbore. I got the 
opportunity to compete with some 
of the best shooters in the country.

I shot a decent match, and while 
I didn't shoot a personal best, it was 
as good as could be expected. I got 
to meet college coaches, and talk 
with members of some of the highest 
ranking teams in the country. I also 
talked with multiple Olympians 
who will be competing in Rio this 
summer.

This fantastic opportunity was 
only possible through the generosity 
of Douglas Ridge Rifle Club, who 
provided financial aid in helping 
me achieve my goals. I hope that 
this relationship continues into the 
future, and I can go to the Junior 
Olympics in the years to come.

Junior Olympics
Levi Clark

(Note: Junior Member Levi Clark 
participated in the Junior Olympics 
in Colorado Springs this year, with 
assistance from the DRRC Junior 
Fund.)

I had a great experience at the 

Junior Olympics this year. I shot at 
the higher end of my averages in 
all three events and placed highly 
among the competitors. I finished 
18th out of 186 in air rifle, 22nd out 
of 89 in 3p smallbore, and 12th out 
of 89 in smallbore prone.

While I was there, I encountered 
a few obstacles with great success. 
On my second day of 3p smallbore, 
in the standing position, I was on 
track for a personal best. Then on 
one of my shots in offhand I set my 
finger on the trigger a little too hard 
and a little too early...I shot a one. 
As soon as the shot went off I knew 
I had made a major mistake that cost 
me a great score. Rather than beat 
myself up and curse myself out about 
it, I started laughing and getting 
that shot out of my head (although 
the laugh was more driven by fury 
than humor, I mean, I did shoot a 
one after all). I ended up coming 
back strong and only finishing a 
point behind the previous day's 
performance.

Overall I was happy with my 
performances in each event. 
Obviously I wanted to do better and 
am only focusing on the points I 
could’ve easily picked up, but I shot 
exactly how I should’ve shot.

Junior Shotgun
Dale Nelson

The DRRC Junior Shotgun team 
had a big day at the Canby PITA 
Tournament on Saturday, May 7th.  
We had four shooters competing at 
their very first tournament, and I met 
with a young man that will be joining 
us at the line very soon. First time 
competitors were: Kadin Junkhe, 
Morgan Roeser, Carson Roeser and 
Andre Murray. Gavin Bogden broke 
his very first birds on the practice trap 
Saturday and will be joining us to 
prepare for his first tournament.

We had several successes that I am 
especially proud of: Lindsay Barone 
shot an 86/100. Morgan Roeser 
shot a 22/25 on the last trap. Henry 
Phipps decided which hand he’s 
gonna shoot with (I hope). I also 
saw several things that we’ll work on 



Calendar Codes
• Trap	 Trap Range
• TH	 Trap House
• SC	 Sporting Clays Range
• LE	 Law Enforcement (training)
• NRA . . .	 NRA Classes
• TSB	 Tactical Shotgun Bay

Calendar Codes
• CH/Ind	 Clubhouse & Indoor Range
• Arch	 Archery Range
• 100/200	 100/200 Yard Range
• Silh	 Silhouette Range
• LR	 Long Range
• DR	 Dynamic Range
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in practice.
As I have reported before, Dylan 

Nelson is often our top shooter. We 
have several young shooters that top 
Dylan’s scores regularly, but he often 
bears down and comes through 
on tournament days. Saturday was 
a good day for Dylan. He shot a 
92/100 in singles to win the “C” 
class. He then shot a 95/100 to 
win the Handicap event. For those 
that are unfamiliar, this means he 
prevailed over some of the best adult 
shooters in Oregon. He shot from 
the 19yd line while many of the 
top shooters shot from the 27 line. 
That’s what “handicap” means; all 
shooters stand up and compete head 
to head on that day. Usually one 
of the 27 yard shooters wins; they 
are very good shooters. That’s how 
they get to the 27 yard line. Due to 
his win on Saturday, Dylan will no 
longer shoot from the 19 yard line; 
he was awarded a yard and will now 
shoot from the 20 yard line. Each 

added yard is a great honor in a trap 
shooters career.

Congratulations to all of our 
young shooters, I am very proud 
of our program and thank you for 
supporting us.

The Junior Shotgun program 
practices every Wednesday evening 
during the daylight saving time 
weeks. Club members are welcome 
to come and shoot as well.

Successful Season for 
Adult Smallbore
Bob Stevens

The Adult Smallbore team, 
competing in the Columbia 
Willamette Rifle League, brought 
home the 1st place team award 
for the fourth year in a row at the 
league banquet on April 16th. 
DRRC team members Spencer 
Jacobs, Bob Stevens, Levi Clark, and 
Tracy Keenan Lloyd were awarded 
1st, 2nd, 3rd, and 8th individual 

aggregate honors. Spencer and Levi 
are junior shooters who started 
their training in the DRRC junior 
program. Spencer shot an NRA 
Average of 99.15 for the season. 
Bob’s NRA Average was 98.614, 
barely edging Levi, who shot 
98.594.

Cindy Geddis brought home 
awards for 1st Marksman (Standing 
Position) and 3rd Marksman 
(Aggregate). Glen Miller was 
awarded for shooting a perfect 
Kneeling Position, shooting 10 
matches without dropping a point. 
Other team members achieved 
highest personal scores, including 
Bryan Geddis, Cindy Geddis, and 
Kaylee Lynn.


